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1:00  Willem was born 12/5/1915 in Vodden, a small village near 
Hengelo, in a family of farmers.  His father and four of his 
brothers were NSB (Dutch nazi party) party members.  One of  his 
sisters courted a German soldiers.  His mother, two sisters and one 
brother as well as he himself became 7 Day Adventists. 
 
1:03      Father was a farmer and most of the family became 
farmers.  When Willem turned 7 Day Adventist he quit farming and 
took up construction work, in order to be free on weekends.  Family 
was Protestant (no denomination mentioned.) 
 
1:06      One of his sisters had a boyfriend who was a Jehovah's 
Witness.  Originally Willem was opposed to the J.W.'s, because the 
local minister was opposed to the J.W.'s.  Eventually the 
boyfriend, Bernard Luimis, engaged him in a lengthy conversation 
and joint Bible reading and Willem became convinced of the 
rightness of the J.W..'s view.  He rapidly read some of the J.W.'s 
publications. 
 
1:09      This took place in 1938.  Three weeks after his 
conversation he started preaching.  No banning of J.W.'s existed, 
other than a minor restriction on soliciting on Sundays. 
 
He was aware of German restrictions on J.W.'s German J.W.'s, .i.e. 
Arthur Winkler, Mueller, Sonnenschein, and others were refugees 
from Germany and had described the persecution.  Dutch J.W.s 
supported these refugees. 
 
1:12      In 1939 100 people were baptized J.W. in Nijmegen. In 
April 1940 Mueller urged Willem to become a full time pioneer, and 
for that purpose Willem moved to Almelo. 
 
1:15      May 10, 1940 German invasion of the Netherlands began.  
Netherlands completely occupied May 14, 1940.  Willem continued his 
work.  The Watchtower continued in print until August 1940.  
Watchtower was printed in Haarlem, with Mueller and Tollenaar in 
charge. 
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1:18      In September 1942 Arthur Winkler assigned Willem to 
become a travelling overseer.  At that time Willem resided in 
Hengelo.  Men between the age of 20 and 40 years were called up by 
the Germans, to serve a few hours regularly to serve in anti- 
aircraft Civil Defense. 
 
1:20      Seven J.W.'s refused.  For each refusal the local (Dutch) 
judge would confine them to prison for three weeks.  Consequently 
Willem was imprisoned 4 or 5 times.  The prison sentences 
eventually lengthened to seven weeks. 
 
1:25      During one of the common German razzias for men age 20- 
40.  willem was picked up and imprisoned in Amersfoort.  Prior to 
arrest Willem was able to hand over most of his papers, including 
forged I.D.'s and forged ration coupons, as well as letters from 
individuals (Willem served as a courier between J.W. prisoners and 
their families) to a helpful cafe owner. 
 
1:30      Location imprisonment in Amersfoort was the barracks.  
supervision was rather lax, Dutch, with further supervision by 
Germans.  Willem was able, by means of a smuggled letter to get in 
touch with a J.W. outside.  This provided him with much needed 
food, and more importantly with information re a means of escape.  
One the 10th day of imprisonment Willem escaped. 
 
1:34      As an overseer and courier Willem operated in the three 
Southern dutch provinces of Limburg, Brabant, and Zeeland, the most 
heavily Roman Catholic part of the Netherlands. 
 
1:36      The purpose of his visits was to maintain contact between 
the central organization, in Amsterdam, and the local communities, 
of which there were twenty one in total.  Each community had its 
own safety code.  Throughout all this Willem continued his 
preaching. 
 
1:40      Willem together with his wife converted 82 people in 
total. His estimate of total number of J.W. at beginning of WWII 
was around 400 members.  At the first post WWII Congress -- 5 years 
post war -- there were 4000 members. 
 
1:42      During the war Willem enabled 42 J.W.'s to find safe 
underground places.  Among these were two original German. J.W.'s 
 
1:44      There was a quick re-organization of J.W.'s post war.  
Due to the head of the U.S. head organization Watchtower resumed 
regular publication.  Bible, book and school studies were 
instituted.  Willem, asked to display snapshots and documents, does 
so.  He shows forged I.D.'s and ration cards, including his own 
false passport.  Further more he shows snapshots of two of three 
J.W.'s who were execute in October, 1944.  One of those was his (by 
then) brother in law Luimis. 
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1:47      Willem's youngest brother, Evert, had become a J.W. as 
well, refused to work for the Germans and went underground.  Evert 
was told that it was safe to return, but upon his return was 
confronted by the Gestapo.  (arranged by his father.) 
 
1:51      Gestapo beat up Evert, then drove him to Luimis's house, 
where two more J.W. were visiting.  All four were then arrested, 
taken to the NSB Mayor.  Again beatings, followed by shootings, in 
the course of which Luimis and two J.W. killed.  One of Willem's 
and evert's (Nazi) brothers intervened and Evert, instead of being 
shot, was sent to work in Germany. The J.W. together with two U.S. 
pilots were buried in a mass grave. Eventually, 8 months post war 
The J.W. organized a renewed funeral for these victims. 
 
1.56      Post War 
Willem's father was imprisoned by the Dutch for 9 months and fined 
fl 4,000 for his Nazi activities. 
 
Two NSB brothers served 5-6 years in Dutch prisons postwar. 
 
One brother, who eventually served in the German army, sent to the 
Russian front, was killed at the hungarian border. One NSB brother, 
who i.e. painted Swastikas on Dutch highways was killed by members 
of the Dutch underground. 
 
Willem's mother, who remained a J.W. died at age 89.  One sister, 
also J.W. suffering from cancer, still alive at age 85.  Willem's 
sister, widow of B. Luimis, now age 77, remains very active as a 
J.W. 
 
1:59      The youngest brother Evert, who had been shipped off to 
Germany returned, on foot, to Holland in 1945, and only then 
learned of the death of the aforementioned J.W.'s.  He suffers from 
post traumatic shock. 
 
Willem and his wife, originally from Friesland and J.W., were 
married 3/13/47. 

�.END.  
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